

Bush's National Security Strategy Is a Misnomer

by Charles V. Peña

Executive Summary

The Constitution of the United States of America makes clear that one of the paramount responsibilities of the federal government is to “provide for the common defense.” In the past, the primary threats to the United States and U.S. interests were hostile nation-states. Today, the real threat to America is terrorist groups, specifically the al Qaeda terrorist network. Therefore, al Qaeda, not rogue states, should be the primary focus of U.S. national security strategy.

Many people mistakenly assume that al Qaeda hates the United States for “who we are” as a country. But the reality is that hatred of America is fueled more by “what we do,” that is, our policies and actions, particularly in the Muslim world. That does not mean that the United States deserves to be attacked or that the attacks of September 11, 2001, were justified. But if the United States is to take appropriate steps to minimize its exposure to future terrorism, it must correctly understand what motivates terrorists to attack America. The obvious conclusion to be drawn by American policymakers is that the United States needs to stop meddling in the internal affairs of other countries and regions, except when they directly threaten the territorial integrity, national sovereignty, or liberty of the United States.

Thus, 9/11 highlights the need for the United States to distance itself from problems that do not truly affect U.S. national security. Much of the anti-American resentment around the world, particularly in the Islamic world, is the result of interventionist U.S. foreign policy. Such resentment breeds hatred, which becomes a stepping-stone to violence, including terrorism.

But the new *National Security Strategy* promulgated by President Bush in September 2002 does just the opposite. It prescribes a global security strategy based on the false belief that the best and only way to achieve U.S. security is by forcibly creating a better and safer world in America's image. A better approach would be a less interventionist foreign policy.

It is too late to stop al Qaeda from targeting America and Americans. The United States must do everything in its power to dismantle the al Qaeda terrorist network worldwide, but the United States must also avoid needlessly making new terrorist enemies or fueling the flames of virulent anti-American hatred. In the 21st century, the less the United States meddles in the affairs of other countries, the less likely the prospect that America and Americans will be targets for terrorism.

More important than the Iraq war itself is the larger issue of whether the *National Security Strategy*, which served as the blueprint for going to war, will indeed make the United States more secure.

Introduction

In making the case to go to war against Iraq, President Bush said: “America must not ignore the threat gathering against us. Facing clear evidence of peril, we cannot wait for the final proof—the smoking gun—that could come in the form of a mushroom cloud.”¹ That statement was made not long after the release of the *National Security Strategy of the United States of America*, which outlined a doctrine of preemption: “[A]s a matter of common sense and self-defense, America will act against such emerging threats before they are fully formed.”² The Iraq war thus became the first test of the administration’s national security strategy. But persistent questions about the threat posed by Iraq, the quality of the intelligence about the threat, and how that information was used by the administration to make its case for war³ are cause to be skeptical about the wisdom of the new national security strategy.

Aboard the aircraft carrier USS *Abraham Lincoln* on May 1, 2003, President Bush declared an end to major combat operations in Iraq and told U.S. military personnel, “Because of you, our nation is more secure.”⁴ The assertion that the war in Iraq has made the United States more secure is the subject of important debate.⁵ But perhaps more important than the Iraq war itself is the larger issue of whether the *National Security Strategy*, which served as the blueprint for going to war, will indeed make the United States more secure.

The Constitution makes clear that one of the paramount responsibilities of the federal government is to “provide for the common defense.” Therefore, the security of the American homeland and public should be the primary objective of any national security strategy. September 11, 2001, only further reinforced the need for U.S. national security strategy to focus on protecting America against the threat of terrorism. Yet, the *National Security Strategy* speaks little about directly protecting the U.S. homeland. Indeed, homeland security seems more of a

passing reference rather than a central theme:

- “While we recognize that our best defense is a good offense, we are also strengthening America’s homeland security to protect against and deter attack.”⁶
- “This broad portfolio of military capabilities must also include the ability to defend the homeland.”⁷
- “We must strengthen intelligence warning and analysis to provide integrated threat assessments for national and homeland security.”⁸
- “At home, our most important priority is to protect the homeland for the American people.”⁹

To be sure, protecting America against terrorist attack is implied in these goals:

- “strengthen alliances to defeat global terrorism and work to prevent attacks against us and our friends”; and
- “prevent our enemies from threatening us, our allies, and our friends, with weapons of mass destruction.”¹⁰

But the other goals, however noble and worthwhile, are clearly not directed at protecting the nation against terrorism:

- “champion aspirations for human dignity,”
- “work with others to defuse regional conflicts,”
- “ignite a new era of global economic growth through free markets and free trade,”
- “expand the circle of development by opening societies and building the infrastructure of democracy,”
- “develop agendas for cooperative action with other main centers of global power,” and
- “transform America’s national security institutions to meet the challenges and opportunities of the twenty-first century.”¹¹

Indeed, the new *National Security Strategy* describes itself as “based on distinctly American internationalism,” which is “the union of our values and our national interests.” The outcome is a strategy whose “aim . . . is to help make the world not just safer but better.”¹²

That is a surprising posture for a president who previously talked about a more humble foreign policy and criticized nation building. It draws on Woodrow Wilson’s belief that it is America’s mission to spread democracy. It also reproduces a rather Clintonesque foreign policy vision of promoting democracy. After all, President Clinton declared in a speech at the United Nations in 1993: “Our overriding purpose must be to expand and strengthen the world’s community of market-based democracies. During the Cold War, we fought to contain a threat to the survival of free institutions. Now we seek to enlarge the circle of nations that live under those free institutions.”¹³ To be sure, the neoconservatives would challenge the liberal interventionists’ preference for working with the United Nations and having the support of the international community. But both arrive at the same end point. The result is an alliance of strange bedfellows brought together by the belief that American security is best served by using military power to spread democracy throughout the world. The convergence between neoconservatives and liberal interventionists is highlighted by the issue of sending U.S. troops to Liberia as peacekeepers.¹⁴

The reality is that “national” security strategy is a misnomer. It is a global security strategy to “defend liberty and justice because these principles are right and true for all people everywhere”¹⁵ based on the false belief that the best and only way to achieve U.S. security is by forcibly creating a better and safer world in America’s image. Although the administration’s original argument for military action against Iraq was the purported threat of Iraqi weapons of mass destruction (WMD), at the eleventh hour the larger and more noble goal of spreading democracy was added as a rationale: “The world has a clear interest in the spread of democratic values, because stable

and free nations do not breed the ideologies of murder. They encourage the peaceful pursuit of a better life.”¹⁶

No one would dispute that promoting democracy is a worthy goal. And certainly the United States should encourage the formation of liberal democracies throughout the world. But U.S. national security is not predicated on spreading freedom and democracy, however desirable they may be. National security is based on being able to counter (by either deterrence or defeat) direct threats. Thus, the litmus test is not whether a country meets U.S.-imposed criteria of democratic government but whether it has hostile intentions and real military capability to directly threaten the United States.

Defining the Threats to U.S. National Security

In the past, the primary threats to the United States and U.S. interests were nation-states. But since the end of the Cold War, the United States is in a unique geostrategic position. The military threat posed by the former Soviet Union is gone. Two great oceans act as vast moats to protect America’s western and eastern flanks. And America is blessed with two friendly and stable neighbors to the north and south. Thus, the American homeland is safe from a traditional conventional military invasion, and the U.S. strategic nuclear arsenal acts as an effective and credible deterrent against possible nuclear attack—even by rogue states that might eventually acquire nuclear weapons.

Not only is the United States relatively insulated from possible attack; it is defended by the most dominant military force on the planet. Indeed, in 2001 the U.S. defense budget¹⁷ (nearly \$348 billion) exceeded those of the next 13 nations combined (most of whom are allies or friendly to the United States).¹⁸ The country closest in defense spending to the United States was Russia (\$65 billion). But it is clear that under President Vladimir Putin Russia has charted a course to move closer to

The reality is that “national” security strategy is a misnomer. It is a global security strategy based on the false belief that the best and only way to achieve U.S. security is by forcibly creating a better and safer world in America’s image.

The United States should “clear the decks” and focus its national security strategy more pointedly on the terrorist threat posed by those responsible for the September 11, 2001, attacks: the al Qaeda terrorist network.

the United States and the West, both politically and economically. China—which many observers see as the next great threat—had estimated defense expenditures of \$47 billion. Moreover, it is not a given that China will become an aggressive great power that challenges the United States.¹⁹ According to a Council on Foreign Relations task force chaired by former secretary of defense Harold Brown:

[T]he People’s Republic of China is pursuing a deliberate and focused course of military modernization but . . . it is at least two decades behind the United States in terms of military technology and capability. Moreover, if the United States continues to dedicate significant resources to improving its military forces, as expected, the balance between the United States and China, both globally and in Asia, is likely to remain decisively in America’s favor beyond the next twenty years.²⁰

And the combined defense spending of the so-called axis of evil nations (North Korea, Iran, and Iraq) was only \$5.3 billion, or 1.5 percent of the U.S. defense budget.²¹

Not only does the United States outspend most of the rest of the world, but its military is technologically superior to that of any other country. The swift and decisive U.S. military victory in Iraq is a testament to that superiority. Thus, it should be abundantly clear that, with the fall of the Soviet Union, the United States no longer faces a serious military challenger or a global hegemonic threat. The only potential traditional nation-state threat would be the rise of a hostile global hegemonic power, but none is on the horizon. The resulting bottom line is that a conventional military threat to the U.S. homeland is, for all intents and purposes, nonexistent.

This is a welcome situation for America. It does not call for isolationism but demands a judicious, realistic, and prudent deployment of the strengths bestowed by such good fortune.

The Real Threat Is Terrorism

That is not to say that no threats exist. As September 11 so devastatingly demonstrated, the real threat to the U.S. homeland is not a foreign military power but terrorist groups.²² Yet the United States remains preoccupied with nation-state threats and an extended forward defense perimeter. The result is fear of overextending the U.S. military to meet the requirements of forward defense.²³

The real problem, however, is not overextension but overcommitment of military forces that dilutes the United States’ ability to focus on the al Qaeda terrorist threat. Despite the demise of the Soviet Union as a military threat to Europe, the United States has nearly 100,000 troops deployed to defend the Continent.²⁴ In another obsolete, Cold War-era obligation, the United States still has about 37,000 troops stationed in South Korea.²⁵ Yet the South has more than twice the population of the North (48 million vs. 22 million) and an economy 20 times larger than the North’s (on a par with the lesser economies of the European Union).²⁶ Those characteristics should enable it to defend itself against the North. The U.S. military also maintains in Japan a military presence similar to that in South Korea.²⁷ But a country with the world’s second largest economy certainly possesses the resources to defend itself rather than be a security ward of the United States.

As Ted Galen Carpenter at the Cato Institute points out: “The terrorist attacks on America have given added urgency to the need to adjust Washington’s security policy. . . . [W]e cannot afford the distraction of maintaining increasingly obsolete and irrelevant security commitments around the globe.”²⁸ Therefore, the United States should “clear the decks” and focus its national security strategy more pointedly on the terrorist threat posed by those responsible for the September 11, 2001, attacks: the al Qaeda terrorist network. More specifically, the core element and primary

objective of a national security strategy should be to protect the homeland against future terrorist attacks. U.S. national security strategy should not aim to make the world a better place; instead, it should be focused more narrowly on protecting the United States itself—the country, the population, and the liberties that underlie the American way of life.

Preventive, Not Preemptive, War

The Bush administration's *National Security Strategy* correctly recognizes the threat posed by al Qaeda: "Our priority will be first to disrupt and destroy terrorist organizations of global reach and attack their leadership; command, control, and communications; material support; and finances."²⁹ But in many ways, the strategy overemphasizes rogue states and WMD. The guiding principle seems to be "to stop rogue states and their terrorist clients before they are able to threaten or use WMD against the United States and our allies and friends."³⁰ Clearly, that was the administration's rationale for its war against Iraq. In his January 2003 State of the Union address, President Bush said:

With nuclear arms or a full arsenal of chemical and biological weapons, Saddam Hussein could resume his ambitions of conquest in the Middle East and create deadly havoc in the region. And this Congress and the American people must recognize another threat. Evidence from intelligence sources, secret communications, and statements by people now in custody reveal that Saddam Hussein aids and protects terrorists, including members of al Qaeda. Secretly, and without fingerprints, he could provide one of his hidden weapons to terrorists, or help them develop their own.³¹

Thinking in terms of "terrorist clients" implies state-sponsored terrorism, which has

traditionally been defined as nations using "terrorism as a means of political expression."³² But al Qaeda's terrorism is not state sponsored; it is privatized terrorism,³³ independent of any one nation-state. To be sure, al Qaeda will take advantage of a willing host such as the Taliban regime in Afghanistan. However, al Qaeda's ideology and agenda are internally driven, not a political extension of a government. And their capabilities are largely self-financed and self-acquired, not bestowed upon them by a nation-state benefactor. So if al Qaeda is not a client of a rogue state, then focusing U.S. national security strategy on rogue states will not address the terrorist threat posed by al Qaeda.

Moreover, there is no evidence that rogue states with (or seeking to acquire) WMD will provide them to terrorists. Saddam Hussein used chemical weapons against Iran but did not give such weapons to the Palestinian terrorist groups that he supported for use against either Israel or the United States. The same is true of both Iran and Syria, countries that are also believed to possess WMD and known to support terrorist groups. Thus, the administration's national security focus on WMD being provided to terrorists by rogue states is based on sheer speculation

So what is described in the *National Security Strategy* as preemptive action against rogue states to prevent hostile acts by terrorists is not appropriate for dealing with the terrorist threat. And preemption is not even an accurate description because preemption implies an impending attack. A classical example of preemptive self-defense is Israel's military action against Egypt, Syria, and Jordan in the 1967 Six-Day War.³⁴ Instead, what the administration endorses is preventive war, and its logic—to "act against such emerging threats before they are fully formed"³⁵—is a prescription for a state of perpetual war. By the standards set forth in the *National Security Strategy*, the simple existence of conditions from which a threat, however unlikely, might emerge is sufficient. Thus, the litmus test is the plausible allegation of a potential threat, not the convincing proof of

What the administration endorses is preventive war, and its logic—to "act against emerging threats before they are fully formed"—is a prescription for a state of perpetual war.

The Bush administration's national security strategy seems increasingly like the Cold War paradigm run amok without a superpower enemy to confront.

the existence of such a threat. Speculation about unknown future intentions and capabilities of potential enemies become a *causis belli*—thus the claim that Saddam “could provide one of his hidden weapons to terrorists,” rather than compelling proof that he *would* take such action, is sufficient.

In more practical terms, the Pentagon lists as “emerging and extant threats” to the United States 12 nations with nuclear weapons programs, 13 with biological weapons, and 16 with chemical weapons.³⁶ If WMD (possession, programs, or even mere intentions to acquire them) were the primary justification for attacking Iraq, how many other countries are potential threats that the United States must attack? Even as the United States declared military victory in Iraq, the rhetoric turned first to Syria³⁷ and then to Iran³⁸ as potential next targets.

National Security Strategy Stuck in a Cold War Paradigm

Ultimately, the Bush administration's national security strategy seems increasingly like the Cold War paradigm run amok without a superpower enemy to confront. Indeed, the lack of a powerful enemy seems to make the strategy alluring and implementing it possible—the United States is unopposed and the dominant military power in the world. But the U.S. Cold War strategy was based on a zero-sum mentality that assumed that any gain by one side resulted in a commensurate loss by the other. Thus, the United States sought to keep the Soviet Union in check—a strategy of containment—to ensure that it did not make inroads in key strategic areas. However, as Richard K. Betts at Columbia University points out:

[I]t is no longer prudent to assume that important security interests complement each other as they did during the Cold War. The interest at the very core—protecting the American home-

land from attack—may now often be in conflict with security more broadly conceived and with the interests that mandate promoting American political values, economic independence, social Westernization, and stability in regions beyond Western Europe and the Americas.³⁹

In the post-Cold War environment, the United States no longer needs to check the advances of a superpower enemy. Instead, it is faced with an unconventional foe in a war that has no distinct battle lines. Indeed, the many layers of the extended U.S. defense perimeter designed to defend against the Soviet threat during the Cold War were not able to prevent al Qaeda from carrying out the attacks on September 11. Nonetheless, U.S. national security thinking remains largely on Cold War autopilot, guided by the belief that a global U.S. military presence is fundamental to making the United States more secure. Most striking is that such thinking permeates the administration's approach to homeland security. According to the *National Strategy for Homeland Security* issued by the White House in July 2002:

For more than six decades, America has sought to protect its own sovereignty and independence through a strategy of global presence and engagement. In so doing, America has helped many other countries and peoples advance along the path of democracy, open markets, individual liberty, and peace with their neighbors. Yet there are those who oppose America's role in the world, and who are willing to use violence against us and our friends. Our great power leaves these enemies with few conventional options for doing us harm. One such option is to take advantage of our freedom and openness by secretly inserting terrorists into our country to attack our homeland. Homeland security seeks to deny this avenue of attack to our enemies and thus to provide a

secure foundation for America's ongoing global engagement.⁴⁰

Thus, even the administration admits that our aggressive forward presence abroad spurs terrorism. Yet maintaining a global presence appears to have become an end in itself for U.S. national security strategy. The national security strategy is less about national security and more about exercising American power (military, economic, and political) to make a better and safer world. However grand and noble the cause of spreading freedom and democracy throughout the world may be, the reality is that it has little to do with protecting America against more terrorist attacks from al Qaeda—the one real threat we face.

“What We Do” vs. “Who We Are”

Conventional wisdom holds that other countries and people hate the United States for “who we are.” In his address to a joint session of Congress and the American people after the September 11 terrorist attacks, President Bush said: “Why do they hate us? They hate what we see right here in this chamber—a democratically elected government. They hate our freedoms—our freedom of religion, our freedom of speech, our freedom to vote and assemble and disagree with each other.”⁴¹

To be sure, suicide terrorists who fly airplanes into buildings probably do hate the United States. But it would be misleading to assume that such hatred is the primary reason and motivation for terrorism against the United States. Throughout the world there is a deep and widespread admiration for America and what it has accomplished domestically, including its energy, productivity, much of its culture, and its values. But there is also a “love/hate” relationship with America: many people love what we are, but they often hate what we do. That is, anti-Americanism is fueled more by our actions than by our existence.⁴²

Evidence for that can be found in various polls taken around the world. For example,

the Pew Global Attitudes Project, which has surveyed more than 66,000 people around the world, states:

- “Despite soaring anti-Americanism and substantial support for Osama bin Laden, there is considerable appetite in the Muslim world for democratic freedoms. The broader, 44-nation survey shows that people in Muslim countries place a high value on freedom of expression, freedom of the press, multi-party systems, and equal treatment under the law.”
- “The broad desire for democracy in Muslim countries and elsewhere is but one indication of the global acceptance of ideas and principles espoused by the United States. The major survey also shows that the free market model has been embraced by people almost everywhere.”
- “This is not to say that they accept democracy and capitalism without qualification, or that they are not concerned about many of the problems of modern life. By and large, however, the people of the world accept the concepts and values that underlie the American approach to governance and business.”⁴³

But according to the Pew project, in the aftermath of the Iraq war:

[T]he bottom has fallen out of support for America in most of the Muslim world. Negative views of the U.S. among Muslims, which had been largely limited to countries in the Middle East, have spread to Muslim populations in Indonesia and Nigeria. Since last summer, favorable ratings for the U.S. have fallen from 61% to 15% in Indonesia and from 71% to 38% among Muslims in Nigeria.

In the wake of the war, a growing percentage of Muslims see serious threats to Islam. Specifically, majorities in seven of eight Muslim populations surveyed express worries that the U.S. might become a military threat to their

Throughout the world there is a deep and widespread admiration for America and what it has accomplished domestically.

The obvious conclusion is that the United States needs to stop meddling in the internal affairs of other countries and regions, except when they directly threaten U.S. national security interests.

countries. Even in Kuwait, where people have a generally favorable view of the United States, 53% voice at least some concern that the U.S. could someday pose a threat.⁴⁴

The Zogby International “Impressions of America” poll of ten nations (five Arab, Muslim nations; three non-Arab, Muslim nations; and two non-Arab, non-Muslim countries) reveals that while “majorities do favor American movies, television and products, all ten nations were in great opposition to a potential U.S. attack on Iraq” and gave the United States “extremely negative ratings for its policy toward Iraq.”⁴⁵ Another Zogby poll found that Arabs look favorably on American freedoms and political values but have a strongly negative overall view of the United States based largely on their disapproval of U.S. policy toward the Middle East.⁴⁶

Those views are not confined to countries that might somehow be inherently predisposed to dislike the United States. A poll conducted for the Chicago Council on Foreign Relations and the German Marshall Fund of the United States showed that “a majority of people surveyed in six European countries believe American foreign policy is partly to blame for the Sept. 11 attacks.”⁴⁷ And the results of a Gallup International poll of 36 countries showed that in 23 countries (9 of which were Western European countries and included Great Britain) “more people think U.S. foreign policy is negative rather than positive in its effects on their country.”⁴⁸

The obvious conclusion to be drawn by American policymakers is that the United States needs to stop meddling in the internal affairs of other countries and regions, except when they directly threaten U.S. national security interests, that is, when the territorial integrity, national sovereignty, or liberty of the United States is at risk.

September 11 further highlights the need for the United States to distance itself from problems that are not truly vital to U.S. national security. Much of the anti-American resentment around the world—particularly

in the Islamic world—is the result of interventionist U.S. foreign policy. Such resentment breeds hatred, which becomes a steppingstone to violence, including terrorism.

Indeed, the linkage between an interventionist foreign policy and terrorism against the United States was recognized by upper levels of the U.S. government long before September 11. According to a 1997 study by the Defense Science Board, a panel of experts that advises the secretary of defense:

As part of its global power position, the United States is called upon frequently to respond to international causes and deploy forces around the world. America’s position in the world invites attacks simply because of its presence. Historical data shows a strong correlation between U.S. involvement in international situations and an increase in terrorist attacks against the United States.⁴⁹

The Bush administration even admits the relationship between American global interventionism and retaliatory acts of terrorism against the United States. According to Deputy Defense Secretary Paul Wolfowitz, U.S. forces stationed in Saudi Arabia after the first Gulf War were “part of the containment policy [of Iraq] that has been Osama bin Laden’s principal recruiting device, even more than the other grievances he cites.”⁵⁰

Even in the war on terrorism, the United States is flirting with other people’s problems that are not vital to U.S. national security. The U.S. involvement in the Philippines is just one example. The U.S. military has been participating since December 2001 in joint training exercises with the Philippine military to prepare for the eradication of Abu Sayef, a militant separatist Islamic group. The United States claims that Abu Sayef is linked to al Qaeda, but they are more financially motivated kidnappers than radical Islamic terrorists. Even Philippine president Gloria Macapagal Arroyo acknowledges that connections between al Qaeda and Abu Sayef are tenuous

and that there is no evidence of an al Qaeda presence in the Philippines after 1995.⁵¹

Less Intervention Equals More Security: Reducing the “Lightning Rod” Problem

A better approach to national security policy would be for the United States to adopt a less interventionist policy abroad and to pull back from the Cold War-era extended security perimeter (with its attendant military commitments overseas). Such an approach recognizes that conflict and instability per se do not automatically jeopardize U.S. national security. It also recognizes that many of the problems plaguing the world, such as civil wars and ethnic strife, are largely impervious to external solutions (even from a country as powerful as the United States).

Instead of being the balancer of power around the world, the United States should allow countries to establish their own balance of power arrangements in their own regions (as the dominant military power in the world, the United States could always step in as a balancer of last resort if a serious imbalance that jeopardized vital U.S. national security interests were to develop). And instead of viewing all crises and conflicts as vitally important, the United States would be able to distinguish between those that demand its attention and those that can be left to run their natural course.

Recognizing the link between an interventionist American foreign policy, however noble or well intentioned, and terrorism against U.S. targets is even more important now.⁵² The United States must do everything in its power to dismantle the al Qaeda terrorist network worldwide, but the United States must avoid needlessly making new terrorist enemies or fueling the flames of virulent anti-American hatred.

According to statistics compiled by the State Department:⁵³

- In 1998, there were 274 total terrorist

incidents worldwide, 111 (41 percent) of which were anti-U.S.,

- In 1999, there were 395 total terrorist incidents worldwide, 169 (43 percent) of which were anti-U.S.,
- In 2000, there were 426 total terrorist incidents worldwide, 200 (47 percent) of which were anti-U.S., and
- In 2001, there were 355 total terrorist incidents worldwide, 219 (62 percent) of which were anti-U.S.

Clearly, the United States was a lightning rod for terrorism even before September 11. Given that fact and given that even bin Laden’s hatred of the United States is largely driven by U.S. policies, a vital component of U.S. national security policy must be to stem the tide of vehement anti-American sentiment. That is especially true in the Middle East, which is an incubator and recruiting pool for radical Islamist terrorists.

Withdraw U.S. Military Forces from Iraq

The administration’s original argument for invading Iraq was based on Saddam Hussein’s alleged possession of WMD. Such weapons, or even a weapons program, have yet to be discovered,⁵⁴ which has generated considerable debate over whether the administration exaggerated the threat posed by Iraq (in particular, how close Iraq might have been to developing a nuclear weapon). Time and history will tell if the allegations of WMD were true.

But a more important criterion than WMD in determining whether Iraq posed a real threat to U.S. national security was the allegation that Iraq was supporting al Qaeda. Indeed, proof that the Iraqi regime was complicit in 9/11 or actively supporting or harboring al Qaeda would have warranted U.S. military action, just as it had been justified against the Taliban regime in Afghanistan. Secretary of State Colin Powell presented evidence at the United Nations connecting al Qaeda operative Abu Mussab al-Zarqawi to the Ansar al-Islam terrorist group operating in northeastern Iraq.⁵⁵ But a direct connection between the Saddam Hussein regime and al Qaeda has yet to be

The United States must do everything in its power to dismantle the al Qaeda terrorist network worldwide, but the United States must avoid needlessly making new terrorist enemies or fueling the flames of virulent anti-American hatred.

**The lesson
should be clear:
the United States
must leave Iraq at
the earliest
possible
opportunity.**

established. Indeed, although President Bush continues to claim that “there’s no question that Saddam Hussein had al Qaeda ties,” despite no strong evidence to back up that assertion, he also admits that there is “no evidence that Saddam Hussein was involved with September the 11th.”⁵⁶

Even if one is willing to give the administration the benefit of the doubt on both WMD and the connection to al Qaeda, this much should be clear now: if there was previously a threat, that threat has been removed. That being the case, the United States must devise an exit strategy.

From the very beginning of the current U.S. occupation of Iraq there were warning signs that the United States can ill afford to overstay its welcome. Thousands of Muslims, both Shiite and Sunni, protested against the American military presence.⁵⁷ U.S. troops, saddled with peacekeeping duties that they are not trained to perform, have fired on crowds and killed civilians in Mosul and Fallujah.⁵⁸

Despite Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld’s previous refusal to call the postwar situation in Iraq a guerrilla war, the resistance to the American occupation has since been characterized as “a classic guerrilla-type campaign”⁵⁹ by Gen. John P. Abizaid, the commander of U.S. Central Command. And there are signs that resistance to the occupation of Iraq will continue and possibly increase. The following incidents occurred within a span of two weeks:

- The Jordanian embassy in Baghdad was the target of a terrorist car bomb attack that killed 11 and wounded 50 people.⁶⁰
- Unrest in Basra—in the Shia-dominated southern part of the country that has been relatively peaceful—has grown as a result of electricity, fuel, and water shortages.⁶¹
- The main oil pipeline to Turkey in northern Iraq was bombed, costing the fledgling Iraqi economy an estimated \$7 million a week in much-needed oil revenues.⁶²
- A major water main in Baghdad was bombed, cutting off water to much of

the city.⁶³

- A terrorist car bombing of the United Nations headquarters building in Baghdad resulted in at least 20 people killed and more than 100 injured.⁶⁴

As of August 25, 2003, the U.S. death toll after the end of major combat operations equaled that during major combat: 138 deaths, if both hostile and nonhostile casualties are tallied.⁶⁵ The number of U.S. troops killed by hostile fire during the war was 115 and the number of those killed since May 1, when President Bush declared an end to major combat operations, stands at 62. Given the current level of violence in Iraq, hostile fire casualties after the end of major combat operations will likely exceed the combat count in a few months’ time.

In addition to the human cost, the occupation is costing \$3.9 billion a month.⁶⁶ And although the administration scoffed at the notion before the war, Paul Bremer (the U.S. civilian administrator in Iraq) has admitted that the cost of reconstructing Iraq could be as much as \$100 billion.⁶⁷ And President Bush has requested an \$87 billion supplemental appropriation for Iraqi military and reconstruction efforts, bringing the total the United States is spending on the war and its aftermath to about \$150 billion.⁶⁸ The lesson should be clear: the United States must leave Iraq at the earliest possible opportunity.

The United States must avoid a Balkans-style nation-building enterprise in Iraq. In November 1995, President Clinton assured the American public that U.S. troops would be in Bosnia for only one year. Nearly eight years later, those troops are still there. Unfortunately, that seems to be the course the administration is taking in Iraq. One senior administration official has spoken of a “generational commitment” to Iraq, much like the one made to transform Germany after World War II.⁶⁹ And both neoconservatives and liberal interventionists are supporting a lengthy stay in Iraq.⁷⁰

Unlike Clinton in Bosnia, Bush has not even set a timetable for how long the United

States will stay in Iraq; he has said only that “we will remain in Iraq as long as necessary, and not a day more.”⁷¹ According to Lt. Gen. Ricardo Sanchez, commander of coalition forces in Iraq, U.S. forces will be in Iraq for two years at an “absolute minimum” and “probably longer.”⁷² But if the United States can devise a plan and execute a decisive military victory in less than four weeks, certainly the administration can do a better job of devising and executing a plan for exiting Iraq. Here is a proposed timetable:

- The belatedly appointed Iraqi interim authority (originally slated to be in place at the end of May 2003 but not put in place until mid-July) must create the framework for a newly elected Iraqi government in three months or less. And in doing so, the council must be seen to be representing and acting in the interests of the Iraqi people and not as a puppet of the American authority under Amb. Paul Bremer. Admittedly, the Iraqis will be starting from scratch since they have known nothing except dictatorship and authoritarian rule for more than 40 years. But Turkey—and, to a lesser degree, Afghanistan—provide working models for creating structures for representative government in predominantly Muslim countries.
- Hold elections within the subsequent two or three months. This may seem ambitious, but it took only six months from the Bonn, Germany, meeting, which created a plan for a new Afghan government after the Taliban was deposed, to have Hamid Karzai elected as the new president in Afghanistan. And when the United States ousted the Marxist military council that seized power in Grenada in 1983, free elections were held the following year. A potentially sticky issue is determining who will oversee and verify that the elections in Iraq are free and fair. That would ordinarily be a role for the United Nations, but the United States may be reluctant to

involve the UN, given its lack of support for the U.S.-led war. One possible alternative might be the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe, which provided monitors for Turkey’s parliamentary elections last fall.

- Once a new Iraqi government is in place, which according to the prescribed schedule would be within six months, begin withdrawing U.S. military forces. U.S. troops are the finest in the world, but they are neither policemen nor palace guards. And a relatively quick exit is not out of the question; after helping depose dictator Manuel Noriega, the United States handed over the Panama Canal and control of Panama to the new government in a year.

Most important, the United States must be willing to live with the result, which is not likely to be a perfect democracy. The temptation—as with all nation-building efforts—will be for the United States to stay on to help the Iraqis get it “right.” It is only human nature that the United States will want to bestow upon the Iraqi people the same liberties cherished by Americans. But the U.S. government’s first responsibility is to the American public, not the people of Iraq. Liberating Iraq and creating democracy may be a noble purpose, but U.S. national security demands only that whatever government replaces the former regime does not harbor or support terrorists who would do harm to the United States.

Indeed, there is some hope that even an Islamic government would not necessarily be hostile to the United States. In the words of one Iraqi, “We thank the Americans for getting rid of Saddam’s regime, but now Iraq must be run by Iraqis.”⁷³ To prevent that gratitude from turning to resentment and hostility, the United States must have the wisdom to leave as quickly as possible. Otherwise, the United States runs the risk of reliving its experience in Lebanon in the 1980s or, worse yet, an American version of the Soviet experience in Afghanistan: Arabs and Muslims from the

If the United States can devise a plan and execute a decisive military victory in less than four weeks, certainly the administration can do a better job of devising and executing a plan for exiting Iraq.

The United States runs the risk of reliving its experience in Lebanon in the 1980s or, worse yet, an American version of the Soviet experience in Afghanistan.

region could flock to Iraq to expel the American infidel,⁷⁴ and the United States could be bogged down in Iraq for years.

Disengage from the Special Relationship with Saudi Arabia

One of the primary motivating factors for Osama bin Laden is the presence of U.S. forces in Saudi Arabia. In belated recognition of the link between the U.S. military presence and terrorism (but on the rationale that the threat posed by Iraq to Saudi Arabia is gone),⁷⁵ most of those forces are now slated to be withdrawn. But the United States must do more than simply remove forces from Saudi Arabia. According to Secretary Rumsfeld, "We do intend to maintain a continuing and healthy relationship with the Saudis."⁷⁶ It is the close U.S.-Saudi relationship, however, that must be reassessed in light of Islamic extremists and possible future terrorist attacks.

There is only one reason that Saudi Arabia is treated as a close U.S. ally: oil. The popular myth is that the United States is dependent on Saudi oil, hence the need for a close relationship. To be sure, Saudi Arabia sits atop the world's largest known oil reserves (264 billion barrels, or more than one-fourth of the world's total) and is the world's leading oil producer and exporter and one of the lowest-cost producers of oil.⁷⁷ And the United States depends on imported oil for more than half of the oil it uses. But even though Saudi Arabia is the second largest source of crude oil and petroleum products imported into the United States (1.55 million barrels per day), Saudi oil makes up less than 15 percent of the total (11.53 million barrels per day). The other three major suppliers of U.S.-imported oil are from the Americas: Canada (1.97 million barrels per day), Mexico (1.54 million barrels per day), and Venezuela (1.39 million barrels per day). In fact, nearly half of the oil imported into the United States comes from North and South America. And further underscoring the misconception of U.S. dependence on Middle Eastern oil is the fact that less than 20 percent of the oil

imported into the United States comes from the Persian Gulf.⁷⁸

Even more important than the percentage of oil imported by the United States is the fact that oil is a fungible world commodity, which means that Saudi Arabia is not in a position to wield oil as a weapon against the United States. With no other source of revenue, the Saudis must sell their oil. Once the oil is sold on the world market, the Saudis cannot control where it ends up. As Massachusetts Institute of Technology economist Morris Adelman points out: "The world oil market, like the world ocean, is one great pool. The price is the same at every border. Who exports the oil Americans consume is irrelevant."⁷⁹

To be sure, the Saudis might be able to affect the short-term price of oil by cutting back production. The likely market reaction would be that other countries would increase production. But the myth of oil as a weapon is based on the false assumption of a "fair and reasonable price" for oil. The reality is that the price of oil is determined by supply and demand, not by some perception of what it should cost. Thus, according to Adelman: "Those who want the United States to produce its way out of the 'problem,' and those who want Americans to conserve their way out, are both the victims of an illusion. There is no shortage or gap, only a high price."⁸⁰ And even a higher price of oil is not an absolute certainty as other nations might increase their outputs in an effort to increase their revenues.

The possibility of completely cutting off oil supplies is even more far-fetched according to Adelman:

If the Arabs ever attempted to cut off the United States for political reasons, the non-Arab members of OPEC [Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries] would simply divert shipments from non-American customers to American. Not for love and not for fun (though they would enjoy spiting the Arabs) but for money. Whereupon the Arabs would ship more to Europe

and Asia and the net result would be simply a big confusing costly annoying switch of customers and no harm otherwise. If this is common sense, it is also the lesson of experience. In 1967 a boycott of the United States and also of Great Britain and Germany, whose dependence on imported oil was greater than the United States' will ever be, failed miserably.⁸¹

Thus, the realities of the economics of oil do not justify the U.S. obsession with Saudi oil and the need for a special relationship with the regime in Riyadh to secure access to the oil.

There are other good reasons for the United States to distance itself from Saudi Arabia. Although spreading democracy is not a good basis for a national security strategy, liberal democracies are certainly good. Conversely, U.S. support of authoritarian regimes purportedly friendly to American interests—especially while Washington extols the virtues of democracy—is not only hypocritical but can undermine U.S. national security. Saudi Arabia is a case in point. According to Cato senior fellow Doug Bandow, a former special assistant to President Ronald Reagan:

Saudi Arabia is an absolute monarchy, an almost medieval theocracy, with power concentrated in the hands of senior royalty and wealth concentrated among some 7,000 al-Saud princes (or more, by some estimates). Political opposition and even criticism are forbidden. In practice there are few procedural protections for anyone arrested or charged by the government; the semiautonomous religious police, or *Mutawaa'in*, also intimidate and detain citizens and foreigners alike. The government may invade homes and violate privacy whenever it chooses; travel is limited. Women are covered, cloistered, and confined, much as they were in Afghanistan under the Taliban.⁸²

Highlighting the hypocrisy of the U.S.-Saudi

relationship, the *National Security Strategy* clearly states:

The United States must defend liberty and justice because these principles are right and true for all people everywhere. No nation owns these aspirations, and no nation is exempt from them. Fathers and mothers in all societies want their children to be educated and to live free from poverty and violence. No people on earth yearn to be oppressed, aspire to servitude, or eagerly await the midnight knock of the secret police.

America must stand firmly for the nonnegotiable demands of human dignity: the rule of law; limits on the absolute power of the state; free speech; freedom of worship; equal justice; respect for women; religious and ethnic tolerance; and respect for private property.⁸³

Thus, as Bandow observes: “The American commitment to the Saudi royal family is a moral blemish and a practical danger. It has already drawn the United States into one conventional war and has helped make Americans targets of terrorism, which generated far more casualties in one day than did the Gulf War, Kosovo conflict, and Afghanistan campaign (so far) combined.”⁸⁴

Another compelling reason to create more distance in the U.S.-Saudi relationship is provided by the *Joint Inquiry into Intelligence Community Activities before and after the Terrorist Attacks of September 11, 2001* (also known as the 9/11 report), which hints at possible Saudi involvement in 9/11. One of the people named in the unclassified section of the report, titled “Persons Known to the FBI with Whom September 11 Hijackers May Have Associated in the United States,” is Omar al-Bayoumi, a Saudi national. The 9/11 report states that al-Bayoumi had a “somewhat suspicious meeting with the hijackers [al-Hazmi and al-Midhar]” and that he “gave them considerable assistance,”⁸⁵ including allowing the hijackers to stay at his apartment, help-

The realities of the economics of oil do not justify the U.S. obsession with Saudi oil and the need for a special relationship with the regime in Riyadh to secure access to the oil.

U.S. security interests are not at stake in Saudi Arabia. At best, the relationship is an alliance of convenience, but even then it's for the wrong reason: oil.

ing them find an apartment, cosigning their lease, and paying their first month's rent and security deposit. The report also states that "since September 11, the FBI has learned that al-Bayoumi has connections to terrorist elements. He has been tied to an imam abroad who has connections to al-Qaeda."⁸⁶ The possible Saudi connection is that "al-Bayoumi's salary from his employer, the Saudi Civil Aviation authority, was approved by Hamid al-Rashid. Hamid is the father of Saud al-Rashid, whose photo was found in a raid of an al-Qa'ida safehouse in Karachi and who has admitted to being in Afghanistan between May 2000 and May 2001."⁸⁷ A direct connection to the Saudi government is also raised in the 9/11 report:

Despite the fact that he was a student, al-Bayoumi had access to seemingly unlimited funding from Saudi Arabia. For example, an FBI source identified al-Bayoumi as the person who delivered \$400,000 from Saudi Arabia for the Kurdish mosque in San Diego. One of the FBI's best sources in San Diego informed the FBI that he thought that al-Bayoumi must be an intelligence officer for Saudi Arabia or another foreign power.⁸⁸

The *New York Times* reported that "the classified part of a Congressional report on the terrorist attacks on Sept. 11, 2001, says that two Saudi citizens who had at least indirect links with two hijackers were probably Saudi intelligence agents and may have reported to Saudi government officials." According to the *Times*, "[T]wo Saudi citizens, Omar al-Bayoumi and Osama Bassnan, operated in a complex web of financial relationships with officials of the Saudi government. The sections that focus on them draw connections between the two men, two hijackers, and Saudi officials."⁸⁹

The president claims that declassifying the 9/11 report "would help the enemy" and "would reveal sources and methods that will make it harder for us to win the war on ter-

ror."⁹⁰ But two former chairmen of the Senate Intelligence Committee, Bob Graham (D-FL) and Richard Shelby (R-AL), believe more of the report should be made public. Graham claims that declassifying the report "will permit the Saudi government to deal with any questions which may be raised in the currently censored pages, and allow the American people to make their own judgment about who are our true friends and allies in the war on terrorism."⁹¹ In Shelby's judgment, "[T]hey could have declassified a lot more of this report and let the American people see it."⁹² Continuing to keep the section about possible Saudi involvement in 9/11 secret only makes it seem that there is indeed something to hide and that the administration is protecting the Saudi monarchy. Although the public will probably never know the truth, Senator Shelby perhaps said it best: "You're getting more than bits and pieces, and the American people will put most of it together."⁹³

What American policymakers need to put together is that U.S. security interests are not at stake in Saudi Arabia. At best, the relationship is an alliance of convenience, but even then it's for the wrong reason: oil. At worst, it's American hypocrisy: supporting an oppressive, theocratic monarchy in Riyadh does not comport with American values. And given that the Saudi monarchy is a target of al Qaeda's objective of creating a new Islamic caliphate, the cozy U.S.-Saudi relationship is more of a liability than an asset.

Develop a Hands-Off Approach to the Israeli-Palestinian Conflict

Each administration since Lyndon Johnson's has tried to be the architect of a resolution to the Israeli-Palestinian conflict. Each has failed. The Bush administration's roadmap for Middle East peace⁹⁴ is the latest U.S. attempt. Certainly, the desire for peace is understandable, as is the desire to support Israel, a liberal democracy friendly to the United States.

But it is impossible for the United States to be an honest broker in the mediation process, given the amount of financial aid the United States provides to Israel. According to a

Congressional Research Service Issue Brief for Congress:

Since 1976, Israel has been the largest annual recipient of U.S. aid and is the largest recipient of cumulative U.S. assistance since World War II. From 1949 through 1965, U.S. aid to Israel averaged about \$63 million per year, over 95% of which was economic development assistance and food aid. A modest military loan program began in 1959. From 1966 through 1970, average aid per year increased to about \$102 million, but military loans increased to about 47% of the total. From 1971 to the present, U.S. aid to Israel has averaged over \$2 billion per year, two-thirds of which has been military assistance.⁹⁵

For fiscal year 2003, the United States provided \$2.1 billion in military grants, \$600 million in economic grants, and \$60 million in refugee assistance to Israel. And as part of the Iraq war budget supplement, another \$1 billion in military grants and \$9 billion in loan guarantees to Israel were approved.⁹⁶

By comparison, in the same fiscal year the United States provided only \$200 million in indirect assistance, channeled either through the United Nations or nongovernmental organizations, to the Palestinians. In a historic move, the United States for the first time also gave \$20 million directly to the Palestinian Authority for social service projects.⁹⁷ Nonetheless, U.S. aid to the Palestinians pales in comparison to support for Israel. This is not an argument for increasing aid to the Palestinians to the level of that given to Israel. Rather, U.S. security would be better served if America was truly neutral and did not fund either party.

The net result of U.S. aid to Israel is that many Palestinians believe that the United States is underwriting the military equipment the Israelis use to attack the Palestinians,⁹⁸ as well as financing the establishment of Jewish settlements in the occupied territories (a stipulation of U.S. aid to

Israel is that the money cannot be used in the occupied territories. but since money is fungible and there is no accounting for how U.S. aid funds are used, there is no way to really know). In other words, from the Palestinian perspective U.S. support to Israel comes at the Palestinians' expense. The common Palestinian perception is that the United States will always favor Israel in any peace negotiations.

The issue is not whether the United States should be pro-Israeli or pro-Palestinian. Rather, U.S. policymakers need to understand that unbalanced U.S. involvement in the Israeli-Palestinian conflict creates strong anti-American sentiment in the Arab and Muslim world. The risks are twofold. First, bin Laden skillfully uses U.S. support for Israel and the suffering of the Palestinians to drum up support for al Qaeda. For example, on October 7, 2001, as the United States began military operations against the Taliban and al Qaeda in Afghanistan, al-Jazeera television aired a videotape from bin Laden in which he used the plight of the Palestinians to stir up support in the Arab world:

Israeli tanks and tracked vehicles also enter to wreak havoc in Palestine, in Jenin, Ramallah, Rafah, Beit Jala, and other Islamic areas and we hear no voices raised or moves made. . . .

I swear by Almighty God who raised the heavens without pillars that neither the United States nor he who lives in the United States will enjoy security before we can see it as a reality in Palestine.⁹⁹

Second, the United States runs the risk of making Israel's war against the terrorists who attack that country part of America's war against al Qaeda. As terrible and unjustifiable as the attacks by anti-Israeli terrorists are, groups such as Hamas, Hezbollah, and Islamic Jihad do not currently attack the United States or U.S. targets in the Middle East. But if such groups feel they are being lumped in with al Qaeda as part of the war on terrorism, they might not have any reason to refrain from

As terrible and unjustifiable as the attacks by anti-Israeli terrorists are, groups such as Hamas, Hezbollah, and Islamic Jihad do not currently attack the United States or U.S. targets in the Middle East.

Continuing to support corrupt and undemocratic regimes in the Muslim world is counterproductive to U.S. national security.

attacking the United States. Or if the roadmap for Middle East peace fails,¹⁰⁰ the Palestinian terrorists could use U.S. bias toward Israel in the peace process as an excuse for the failure and a reason to make America a target.

It is certainly understandable that the United States would want to support Israel. But the reality is that Israeli security is not a U.S. national security problem. And making Israel a component of U.S. national security strategy provides motivation for recruiting terrorists and increases the risk of terrorist attack against the United States. Until both the Israelis and the Palestinians are serious about negotiating a peace settlement, U.S. security interests would be better served by not becoming involved in a process that has little chance of succeeding. If and when both parties are seriously willing to reach a peace, the U.S. role should be strictly limited and neutral. A much more modest and detached U.S. involvement would reduce the likelihood that radical Islamists would be motivated to attack the United States, which should be the primary concern of U.S. national security policy.

Stop Supporting Authoritarian Regimes in the Muslim World

During the Cold War, the United States backed all manner of unsavory regimes simply because they claimed to be “anti-communist,” which was often mistaken for being “pro-American.” Such a strategy may sometimes have been necessary during the Cold War to contain the spread of Soviet influence, but continuing to support corrupt and undemocratic regimes in the Muslim world is counterproductive to U.S. national security. Saudi Arabia is just one example of a supposedly friendly Arab or Muslim regime, support for which is actually detrimental to U.S. national security. There are others.

Egypt. Since 1975, Egypt has received \$25.6 billion in assistance from the United States.¹⁰¹ Although Egypt is ostensibly a constitutional democracy, according to the State Department’s *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices*:

The National Democratic Party (NDP), which has governed since its establishment in 1978, has used its entrenched position to dominate national politics and has maintained an overriding majority in the popularly elected People’s Assembly and the partially elected Shura (Consultative) Council. In 1999 President Hosni Mubarak was reelected unopposed to a fourth 6-year term in a national referendum. The President appoints the Cabinet and the country’s 26 governors and may dismiss them at his discretion. The judiciary is generally independent; however, this independence has been compromised by the State of Emergency legislation in force, under which the range of cases subject to its jurisdiction has been compromised due to the improper use of State Emergency Security Courts and military courts for inappropriate cases.¹⁰²

Thus, Egypt is a democracy largely in name only. Indeed, the State Department asserts that Egyptian “citizens did not have a meaningful ability to change their government.”¹⁰³

U.S. support for an autocratic Egyptian regime masquerading as a democracy is the same hypocrisy, and carries the same great risks, as U.S. support for the monarchy in Saudi Arabia. From the Arab and Muslim perspective, the United States is “supporting a regime that crushes dissenting voices and limits individual liberties because to do so suits Washington’s interests.”¹⁰⁴ According to Mohammed Zarei, founder of the Human Rights Center for the Assistance of Prisoners: “[I]f there was democracy in Egypt, and people would be free to choose, probably [Mubarak’s NDP party] would not be in power. The Islamists would control parliament and government, and that is against what America wants.”¹⁰⁵

As is the case with Saudi Arabia, America’s support for Egypt cannot even be reconciled with the Bush administration’s own vision of championing “aspirations for human dignity” and “building the infrastructure of

democracy.”¹⁰⁶ According to Ruth M. Beitler and Cindy R. Jebb, both at the U.S. Military Academy: “It is clear that stability supercedes our commitment to democracy in Egypt. The United States’ pursuit of stability in the absence of democracy ignores the long-term implications of its actions.”¹⁰⁷ For example, although President Bush has demanded an immediate reform of the Palestinian regime, he has encouraged a more gradual approach to reform in Egypt, Saudi Arabia, and Jordan—countries deemed friendly to the United States. According to *Washington Post* editorial page editor Jackson Diehl, “The irony will not be lost on the people in the region, of course—Egyptians and Jordanians will once again conclude that the United States cares about democratic values only when it is strategically convenient.”¹⁰⁸ In other words, Egyptians, Arabs, and Muslims can clearly see the hypocrisy in American policy, which is volatile fuel for radical Islamists and foments anti-American attitudes that are the basis for terrorist motivation.

The problems associated with U.S. support for the Mubarak regime are further exacerbated by the unobvious connection between U.S.-Egyptian policy and U.S.-Israeli policy. According to Beitler and Jebb: “A crucial United States concern is the question of what happens to Egypt if Islamists gain power. Since the Islamists do not hide their disdain for the Jewish State, many in the U.S. government assert that if the Islamic groups achieve power, they would almost certainly terminate the peace with Israel.”¹⁰⁹ But Israeli security should not be equated with U.S. national security and certainly should not be the basis for continued U.S. support of an undemocratic regime in Egypt.

Pakistan. Like Egypt, Pakistan claims to be a democracy despite the fact that Gen. Pervez Musharraf came to power by overthrowing a democratically elected government and has used very undemocratic methods to control Pakistan. To be sure, Pakistan has ostensibly returned to civilian rule with the election of a national assembly and senate in October 2002 and February 2003, respectively.¹¹⁰ And

the government is represented by a prime minister, Zafarullah Khan Jamali. But Pakistan only has the veneer of a democratic government. Musharraf continues to wield extraordinary power as president, chief of army staff, and defense minister. Indeed, the Legal Framework Order implemented via executive decree by Musharraf after the referendum naming him president in October 2002 gives him a five-year term as president without a popular election and the power to dissolve the parliament and ensure a role for the military in Pakistani politics by creating a national security council with authority to “monitor the process of democracy and governance in the country.”¹¹¹

Thus, by supporting the Musharraf regime, the United States subjects itself to the same potential risks inherent in supporting Saudi Arabia and Egypt. If America is seen as supporting an illegitimate, oppressive, or corrupt regime, then the United States becomes a potential target for militant Islamists who would otherwise direct their rage only at the regime. And there is no shortage of such groups in Pakistan, including Harkat-ul-Mujahideen (HUM), Lashkar-e-Tayyiba (LT), Jaish-e-Mohammed (JEM), Sipah-e-Sahaba Pakistan (SSP), Tehrik-i-Jafria Pakistan (TJP), and Tehrik-i-Nifaz-i-Shariat-i Mohammadi (TNSM). HUM, LT, and JEM are designated by the State Department as foreign terrorist organizations. According to the State Department, the current leader of HUM, Farooz Kashmiri Khalil, “has been linked to bin Laden and signed his fatwa in February 1998 calling for attacks on U.S. and Western interests.”¹¹²

Even though Pakistan has pledged its support as a U.S. ally in the war on terrorism,¹¹³ the United States should not be too quick to rely on Pakistan. True, Pakistan has been responsible for the capture of some of al Qaeda’s senior members, including Abu Zubaydah, believed to be a member of bin Laden’s inner circle,¹¹⁴ and Khalid Sheikh Mohammed, believed to have masterminded the 9/11 suicide hijackings.¹¹⁵ Yet, although al Qaeda is known to have fled Afghanistan

Israeli security should not be equated with U.S. national security and certainly should not be the basis for continued U.S. support of an undemocratic regime in Egypt.

While claiming to support U.S. military operations against al Qaeda, Pakistan officially does not allow U.S. troops to pursue Taliban and al Qaeda fleeing Afghanistan into Pakistan.

into Pakistan¹¹⁶ and bin Laden is believed to be in Pakistan,¹¹⁷ the Pakistani government has only belatedly taken more aggressive action to hunt down al Qaeda in the western border region that abuts Afghanistan.¹¹⁸ And while claiming to support U.S. military operations against al Qaeda, Pakistan nonetheless officially does not allow U.S. troops to pursue Taliban and al Qaeda fleeing Afghanistan into Pakistan.¹¹⁹

Therefore, the United States cannot turn a blind eye (as it seemingly does in Saudi Arabia) to the fact that Pakistan may be enabling and facilitating al Qaeda terrorists. Indeed, although it is important to consider the source, India has accused the Pakistani Inter Services Intelligence Agency of aiding al Qaeda.¹²⁰ Whether or not those allegations are true, they raise the larger issue of the wisdom of the United States pursuing a policy goal in Pakistan similar to the one pursued in Egypt: stability. According to foreign affairs analyst Subodh Atal:

U.S. policy toward Pakistan has failed to consider the cumulative dangers that nation presents. America continues to pump billions of dollars of aid into Pakistan, without accounting for its fate. Few questions about possible ISI links to September 11 attacks, the organization's role in sheltering al Qaeda, or Pakistan's nuclear proliferation activities have been asked, let alone answered.

U.S. policy appears to be frozen, concerned only with the preservation of Pakistani dictator Musharraf and overlooking the larger goal of fortifying U.S. national security.¹²¹

As is the case with Saudi Arabia and Egypt, U.S. national security would be better served by a more arm's-length relationship with Pakistan.

Uzbekistan. The Karimov government in Uzbekistan is analogous to the Taliban regime in Afghanistan. Whereas the Taliban regime was a repressive extremist Islamic gov-

ernment that did not tolerate any views other than its own, the Karimov regime is a repressive secular government with a similar lack of tolerance for dissent and religious freedom. According to the State Department's *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices*:

- "Uzbekistan is an authoritarian state with limited rights.
- "The Government's human rights record remained very poor. . . . Citizens could not exercise the right to change their government peacefully. The Government permitted the existence of opposition political parties but harassed their members and refused either to register the parties or to allow them to participate in elections. . . . Police and NSS [National Security Service] arbitrarily arrested persons, particularly Muslims suspected of extremist sympathies.
- "The Government severely restricted freedom of speech and the press. . . . The Government restricted freedom of religion and harassed and arrested hundreds of Muslims it suspected of extremism."¹²²

Yet despite those acknowledgements, the ties between the United States and Uzbekistan have grown closer and include five bilateral agreements.¹²³

The basis for the closer relationship between the United States and Uzbekistan is cooperation in the war on terrorism. But the United States needs to understand the potential for severe unintended consequences and paying too high a price for marginal gains. Continued U.S. support¹²⁴ of the repressive Karimov regime could ignite an unforeseen firestorm. Uzbekistan's population is 90 percent Muslim. Moderate Muslims in Uzbekistan, who are repressed by a government supported by the United States, could become radicalized and drawn toward groups such as the extremist IMU (Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan, which has been linked to Osama bin Laden and al Qaeda) and thus become anti-American terrorists. If anything, the United States should be trying to create an

arm's-length relationship with Uzbekistan, not becoming more entangled in longer-term commitments.

Anti-American Blowback. Egypt, Pakistan, and Uzbekistan are just three examples, but they highlight the problems associated with U.S. support for countries without regard to whether they share common core values (beyond, for example, claiming to be anti-Islamist or anti-terrorist). Such support may be a necessary evil in the short term, but it should be narrowly focused, given only out of necessity, and of limited duration. The United States must avoid lapsing into a Cold War mindset: even though America funneled millions of dollars to authoritarian regimes around the world because they were considered “anti-communist,” America should be wary about providing ongoing support to Muslim countries simply because they profess to be “anti-Islamist” or “anti-terrorist.” If history is any guide, such support does not guarantee a more democratic government or a reformed economy. Even worse, when the United States supported undemocratic and unpopular regimes during the Cold War simply because they were friendly to us, and when those regimes were overthrown, the results were often virulently anti-American successor governments (e.g., Iran and Nicaragua). Ultimately, and paradoxically, U.S. support for countries such as Egypt, Pakistan, and Uzbekistan could end up doing more to breed terrorism than to prevent it.

Conclusion

The ultimate goal of any U.S. national security strategy should be to protect the American homeland against future terrorist attacks; thus, homeland security is national security. Doing less in terms of American foreign policy may be the best way to reduce the risk of terrorism, but doing nothing to defend the homeland would be unacceptable in the post-9/11 world. Therefore, the rest of U.S. national security strategy should focus on reasonable and prudent means to provide protec-

tion for the homeland itself. In taking on that task, it is important to recognize the hard truth: providing absolute and perfect defense against any and all potential terrorist attacks is impossible. The nature of terrorism is to morph and adapt, to flow around obstacles, and to find the path of least resistance. A determined terrorist enemy will eventually find a way to exploit gaps in defenses and security—precisely what al Qaeda did on 9/11.

Instead of trying to do everything or getting better at doing the impossible, a more realistic approach to homeland security is to focus on a handful of key areas that will make another terrorist attack less easy and raise the opportunity costs for terrorists:

- **Prevent terrorists from entering the country.** It is important to remember that all 19 of the 9/11 hijackers did not sneak into the country the way hundreds of thousands of illegal immigrants do every year—across the U.S.-Mexican border. They entered the United States via known points of legal entry, as millions of visitors to the United States do every year. That does not necessarily mean adding more border guards. Rather, it means making sure systems and procedures are put in place so that known or suspected terrorists can be stopped at the border by the appropriate authorities. The most crucial aspect is ensuring that information from the appropriate agencies (e.g., CIA, FBI) about known or suspected terrorists is made directly available in real time to the people responsible for checking passports, visas, and other immigration information.
- **Prevent entry into the United States of WMD or illegal shipment of materials to construct WMD.** The prospect of terrorists using weapons of mass destruction is something that must be taken seriously. Therefore, it is reasonable and prudent to implement cost-effective approaches to increase the opportunity costs of smuggling WMD into the coun-

The ultimate goal of any U.S. national security strategy should be to protect the American homeland against future terrorist attacks; thus, homeland security is national security.

If the United States does not change its policies to stem the growing tide of anti-American sentiment overseas, all the time, effort, and money spent on other aspects of homeland security will be wasted.

try. The Container Security Initiative,¹²⁵ which seeks to screen predefined at-risk cargo containers at ports of embarkation and transit rather than waiting until they arrive in the United States, is one such program. While the United States must rightly be concerned about WMD, it is also important that homeland security not be dominated completely by WMD. That is, while these weapons would certainly be desirable to terrorists, they are not likely to focus all their efforts on obtaining and using WMD to the exclusion of other more easily obtainable and proven low-tech means of attack. So more “conventional” weapons (e.g., simple explosives) must not be ignored when screening shipments destined for the United States.¹²⁶

- **Protect critical facilities.** There are thousands of potential targets for terrorist attacks in the United States. Even with an unlimited budget, it would be impossible to protect all of them. But the government would be remiss to ignore protecting a subset of critical targets—such as nuclear facilities and chemical facilities—the destruction of which could potentially have catastrophic consequences. The key to providing such protection is understanding the nature of the catastrophic event that we are trying to prevent (e.g., a nuclear burn, like the one at Chernobyl, that contaminates a large population area), how that event could be precipitated by terrorists, and what barriers can be erected to reduce the threat or minimize the damage.

The purpose here is not to provide a detailed critique or prescription for homeland security but simply to emphasize that much of U.S. national security is wrapped up in homeland security—not in a global strategy to export democracy via military power as has been advanced by the Bush administration’s national security strategy.

Regardless of what actual steps are taken to protect against future terrorist attacks, one

must be willing to accept that they can be effective only at the margins. This only accentuates the shortcomings of the Bush administration’s U.S. national security strategy and the imperative to change U.S. foreign policy. If the United States does not change its policies to stem the growing tide of anti-American sentiment overseas—particularly within the Islamic world—all the time, effort, and money spent on other aspects of homeland security will be wasted because the pool of terrorist recruits will grow and the United States will continue to be a target.

Notes

1. George W. Bush, “President Bush Outlines Iraqi Threat,” Cincinnati Museum Center, Cincinnati, OH, October 7, 2002, White House news release, www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2002/10/iraq/20021007-8.html.
2. George W. Bush, *The National Security Strategy of the United States of America* (Washington: The White House, September 17, 2002), p. iv. Cited hereafter as *National Security Strategy*.
3. See, for example, Michael Duffy, “Weapons of Mass Disappearance,” *Time*, June 9, 2003, p. 28; and “Did Bush Cry Wolf in Iraq?” *Edmonton Journal*, July 27, 2003, p. D6.
4. George W. Bush, “President Bush Announces Combat Operations in Iraq Have Ended,” USS *Abraham Lincoln* at sea off the coast of San Diego, CA, May 1, 2003, White House news release, www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/05/iraq/20030501-15.html.
5. See, for example, Eric Boehlert, “Are We Safer Now?” *Salon.com*, August 1, 2003, www.salon.com/news/feature/2003/07/31/security.html.
6. *National Security Strategy*, p. 6.
7. *Ibid.*, p. 30.
8. *Ibid.*
9. *Ibid.*, p. 31.
10. *Ibid.*, p. 1.
11. *Ibid.*, pp. 1–2.
12. *Ibid.*, p. 1.

13. William J. Clinton, "Confronting the Challenges of a Broader World," address to the UN General Assembly, New York, September 27, 1993. And Anthony Lake, Clinton's national security adviser, said that "the second imperative for our strategy must be to help democracy and markets expand and survive in other places where we have the strongest security concerns and where we can make the greatest difference." Anthony Lake, "From Containment to Enlargement," address at the School of Advanced International Studies, Johns Hopkins University, Washington, September 21, 1993.
14. Neoconservatives such as Bill Kristol support intervention in Liberia. See "Fox Special Report with Brit Hume," July 7, 2003, transcript no. 070705cb.254. Democrats who traditionally support U.S. humanitarian intervention are also in favor of sending U.S. troops to Liberia. See James G. Lakely, "Iraq War Foes Who Support Mission in Liberia Say U.N. Request Is Key," *Washington Times*, July 15, 2003, p. A1.
15. *National Security Strategy*, p. 3.
16. George W. Bush, "President Discusses the Future of Iraq," Washington Hilton Hotel, Washington, February 26, 2003, White House news release, www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/02/20030226-11.html.
17. The terms "defense budget," "defense spending," and "defense expenditures" are used here to mean the budget and spending of the U.S. Department of Defense and comparable departments or ministries in other countries. Such spending is not purely for defensive purposes to provide direct protection of the homeland. In fact, a good deal of the U.S. defense budget is to support offensive power projection capability, such as aircraft carrier battle groups.
18. Data compiled from International Institute of Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance 2002-2003* (London: Oxford University Press, October 2002). Cited hereafter as *The Military Balance 2002-2003*.
19. For further analysis of Russia and China as eventual strategic peer competitors, see Ivan Eland, "Tilting at Windmills: Post-Cold War Military Threats to U.S. Security," Cato Institute Policy Analysis no. 332, February 8, 1999, pp. 18-30.
20. Harold Brown, Joseph W. Prueher, and Adam Segal, "Chinese Military Power," Council on Foreign Relations, Independent Task Force, June 2003, p. 2.
21. *The Military Balance 2002-2003*.
22. For a prescient analysis of the terrorist threat to the United States, see Ivan Eland, "Protecting the Homeland: The Best Defense Is to Give No Offense," Cato Institute Policy Analysis no. 306, May 5, 1998.
23. See, for example, "On Imperial Overstretch: Can the USA Afford to Send Its Troops Here, There and Everywhere?" *Jane's Information Group*, August 6, 2003, www.janes.com/security/international_security/news/fr/fr030806_1_n.shtml; Jon R. Anderson, "Special Report: Are U.S. Forces Overextended?" *Stars and Stripes*, European edition, July 15, 2003, www.estripes.com/article.asp?section=104&article=15875&archive=true; and Jack Spencer, "Reducing Stress on an Overstretched Force," Heritage Foundation Executive Memorandum no. 895, August 1, 2003, www.heritage.org/Research/NationalSecurity/em895.cfm.
24. *The Military Balance 2002-2003*, p. 23. Approximately half of the total are ground troops.
25. *Ibid.*, p. 24. About three-fourths of the total are ground troops.
26. Central Intelligence Agency, *World Factbook 2002*, www.cia.gov/cia/publications/factbook/geos/ks.html and www.cia.gov/cia/publications/factbook/geos/kn.html, accessed on August 6, 2003.
27. *The Military Balance 2002-2003*, p. 24. Nearly 60 percent of the total are ground troops.
28. Ted Galen Carpenter, *Peace and Freedom: Foreign Policy for a Constitutional Republic* (Washington: Cato Institute, 2002), p. 12.
29. *National Security Strategy*, p. 5.
30. *Ibid.*, p. 14.
31. George W. Bush, "State of the Union address," January 28, 2003, www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/02/20030128-19.html.
32. U.S. Department of State, "Overview of State Sponsored Terrorism," in *Patterns of Global Terrorism 2000*, April 30, 2001, www.state.gov/s/ct/rls/pgrtpt/2000/2441.htm.
33. This is how Peter Bergen described al Qaeda in an interview, "Terrorism's CEO," *The Atlantic* online, January 9, 2002, www.theatlantic.com/unbound/interviews/int2002-01-09.htm.
34. See, for example, Michael B. Oren, *Six Days of War: June 1967 and the Making of the Modern Middle East* (New York: Ballantine Books, 2002).
35. *National Security Strategy*, p. iv.
36. U.S. Department of Defense, "Findings of the

- Nuclear Posture Review," January 9, 2002, www.defenselink.mil/news/Jan2002/t01092002_t0109npr.html and <http://www.defenselink.mil/news/Jan2002/020109-D-6570C-001.pdf>.
37. Dana Milbank, "White House Escalates Diplomatic Pressure on Syria," *WashingtonPost.com*, April 14, 2003, www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/articles/A22809-2003Apr14.html; and David Stout, "U.S. Sharply Scolds Syria and Threatens Sanctions," *NewYorkTimes.com*, April 14, 2003, www.nytimes.com/2003/04/14/international/worldspecial/14CND-CAP1.html.
38. Michael Dobbs, "Pressure Builds for President to Declare Strategy on Iran," *Washington Post*, June 15, 2003, p. A3; Colum Lynch, "Bush Lauds Protesters in Iran, Warns on Weapons," *Washington Post*, June 18, 2003, p. A17; and David E. Sanger, "Bush Says U.S. Will Not Tolerate Building of Nuclear Arms by Iran," *New York Times*, June 19, 2003, p. A1.
39. Richard K. Betts, "The New Threat of Mass Destruction," *Foreign Affairs* 77, no. 1 (January-February 1998): 41.
40. George W. Bush, *National Strategy for Homeland Security* (Washington: The White House, July 2002), p. 5.
41. George W. Bush, Address to a Joint Session of Congress and the American People, September 20, 2001, www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2001/09/20010920-8.html.
42. This is clearly the case with Osama bin Laden. According to al Qaeda expert Rohan Gunaratna: "What Osama and his followers object to is not so much the American way of life, not so much Americans themselves, as what they perceive the American government, in the shape of its foreign policy, is doing to Muslim countries, including Saudi Arabia, the occupation of which is intolerable to Osama." Rohan Gunaratna, *Inside Al Qaeda* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2002), p. 45. This is reinforced by Peter Bergen, one of the few Western journalists to interview bin Laden: "What [bin Laden] condemns the United States for is simple: its policies in the Middle East. Those are, to recap briefly: the continued U.S. military presence in Arabia; U.S. support for Israel; its continued bombing of Iraq; and its support for regimes such as Egypt and Saudi Arabia that bin Laden regards as apostates from Islam." Peter L. Bergen, *Holy War, Inc.* (New York: Free Press, 2001), p. 223.
43. Pew Global Attitudes Project, "Views of a Changing World: June 2003," Pew Research Center for the People & the Press, pp. 6, 7-8.
44. *Ibid.*, p. 3.
45. "Arab/Muslim World Strongly Opposes Potential U.S. Attack of Iraq," Zogby International News, September 17, 2002, <http://zogby.com/news/ReadNews.dbm?ID=620>.
46. Karen DeYoung, "Poll Finds Arabs Dislike U.S. Based on Policies It Pursues," *Washington Post*, October 7, 2002, p. A13.
47. Associated Press, "Europe Polled on Why 9/11 Happened," *CBSNews.com*, September 4, 2002, www.cbsnews.com/stories/2002/08/28/september11/main520058.shtml.
48. Gallup International, Voice of the People, "Global Survey Results Give a Thumbs Down to U.S. Foreign Policy," September 7, 2002, www.voice-of-the-people.net/ContentFiles/docs/Terrorism_and_US_foreign_policy.pdf.
49. Defense Science Board, *The Defense Science Board 1997 Summer Study Task Force on DoD Responses to Transnational Threats* (Washington: U.S. Department of Defense, October 1997), vol. 1, *Final Report*, p. 15.
50. Quoted in Karen DeYoung and Walter Pincus, "Despite Obstacles to War, White House Forges Ahead," *Washington Post*, March 2, 2003, p. A18.
51. Lally Weymouth, "We Will Do the Fighting," *Washington Post*, February 3, 2002, p. B1.
52. For more detailed analysis of the linkages between U.S. military intervention and terrorism, see Ivan Eland, "Does U.S. Intervention Overseas Breed Terrorism? The Historical Record," Cato Institute Foreign Policy Briefing no. 50, December 17, 1998.
53. Data compiled from U.S. Department of State, *Patterns of Global Terrorism 1998, Patterns of Global Terrorism 1999, Patterns of Global Terrorism 2000, and Patterns of Global Terrorism 2001*. Insufficient statistical data were provided in previous editions of *Patterns of Global Terrorism* to make the same comparisons. Data on anti-U.S. attacks were not provided in *Patterns of Global Terrorism 2002*.
54. See, for example, "No WMD in Iraq, Source Claims," *BBCNews.com*, September 24, 2003, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk_news/politics/3135932.stm.
55. Colin L. Powell, "Remarks to the United Nations Security Council," New York City, February 5, 2003, www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2003/17300.htm.
56. Quoted in Dana Milbank, "Bush Disavows Hussein-Sept. 11 Link," *Washington Post*, September 18, 2003, p. A18.
57. John Kifner and Craig S. Smith, "Sunnis and

- Shiites Unite to Protest U.S. and Hussein," *New York Times*, April 18, 2003, p. A1; Rajiv Chandrasekaran, "Sunnis in Iraq Protest U.S. Occupation," *Washington Post*, April 29, 2003, p. A1; Neela Banerjee, "Marching in Baghdad, Thousands of Shiites Protest against the U.S.," *New York Times*, May 20, 2003, p. A14; and Anthony Shadid, "Shiites Denounce Occupation," *Washington Post*, May 20, 2003, p. A1.
58. David Rhode, "At Least 10 Iraqis Are Dead in Clashes in Northern Iraq," *New York Times*, April 16, 2003, p. B3; David Rhode, "Marines Again Kill Iraqis in Exchange of Fire in Mosul," *New York Times*, April 17, 2003, p. B2; Rajiv Chandrasekaran, "Troops Kill Anti-U.S. Protestors," *Washington Post*, April 30, 2003, p. A1; and Scott Wilson, "U.S. Forces Kill 2 More Civilians," *Washington Post*, May 1, 2003, p. A1.
59. Quoted in Craig Gordon, "Iraqi Conflict a 'Guerrilla' War," *Newsday.com*, July 17, 2003, www.newsday.com/news/nationworld/world/nywopent173374550jul17,0,1759232.story?coll=ny-worldnews-headlines.
60. Rajiv Chandrasekaran, "Car Bomb Kills 11 in Baghdad," *Washington Post*, August 8, 2003, p. A1.
61. Pamela Constable, "Shortages Ignite Violence in Iraq," *Washington Post*, August 11, 2003, p. A1; and Anthony Shadid, "In Basra, Worst May Be Ahead," *Washington Post*, August 12, 2003, p. A1.
62. Daniel Williams, "Sabotage Derails Iraqi Oil Supply," *Washington Post*, August 17, 2003, p. A22; and Daniel Williams and Anthony Shadid, "Saboteurs Hit Iraqi Facilities," *Washington Post*, August 18, 2003, p. A15.
63. Ibid.
64. Daniel Williams, "Chief Envoy, At Least 16 Others Dead," *Washington Post*, August 20, 2003, p. A1; and Daniel Williams and Pamela Constable, "U.N. Will Cut Staff, Up Security in Baghdad," *Washington Post*, August 21, 2003, p. A10.
65. Bradley Graham, "Rising Toll Shows U.S. Challenges," *Washington Post*, August 26, 2003, p. A1.
66. Associated Press, "Rebuilding Iraq Likely to Top War's Cost," *USAToday.com*, August 11, 2003, http://www.usatoday.com/news/world/iraq/2003-08-11-rebuild-bill_x.htm.
67. Ibid. Also according to the article: "Private groups have produced their own estimates on postwar costs in Iraq. Brookings Institution fellows Lael Brainard and Michael O'Hanlon said in a *Financial Times* article this month that military and reconstruction costs could be from \$300 billion to \$450 billion. Taxpayers for Common Sense said postwar costs over the next decade could range from \$114 billion to \$465 billion. The American Academy of Arts and Sciences projected 10-year expenses from \$106 billion to \$615 billion."
68. Dana Milbank and Mike Allen, "President Seeks \$87 Billion More for Postwar Effort," *Washington Post*, September 8, 2003, p. A1.
69. Dana Milbank and Mike Allen, "U.S. Shifts Rhetoric on Its Goals in Iraq," *Washington Post*, August 1, 2003, p. A14.
70. See, for example, Joseph R. Biden Jr., "Dealing with Iraq: Is U.S. Policy Working?" Brookings Institution Leadership Forum, July 31, 2002, www.brookings.edu/comm/events/20030731.htm. Biden said, "I wish the President, instead of standing on an aircraft carrier in front of a banner that said: 'Mission Accomplished' would have stood in front of a banner that said: 'We've Only Just Begun.' I wish he would stand in front of the American people and say: 'My fellow Americans, we have a long and hard road ahead of us in Iraq, but we have to stay in Iraq.'"
71. Bush, "President Discusses the Future of Iraq."
72. Quoted in Jim Michaels and Donna Leinwand, "Violence Signifies Long Stay in Iraq," *USA Today*, August 8, 2003, p. 1A.
73. Rajiv Chandrasekaran, "Unelected Mayor Rallies Supporters against Marines," *Washington Post*, April 24, 2003, p. A1.
74. See Neil MacFarquhar, "Rising Tide of Islamic Militants See Iraq as Ultimate Battlefield," *New York Times*, August 13, 2002, p. A1. "The remarks by Army Gen. John Abizaid, the head of the U.S. Central Command, added to a growing chorus by senior Bush administration officials who have begun to depict postwar Iraq as a magnet for terrorists bent on attacking the United States. 'I think Iraq is at the center of the global war on terrorism,' Abizaid said at a Pentagon news conference." Bradley Graham, "General Cites Rising Peril of Terror in Iraq," *Washington Post*, August 22, 2003, p. A1.
75. Donald Rumsfeld said, "Iraq was a threat in the region, and because that threat will be gone, we also will be able to rearrange our forces." Associated Press, "U.S. Moves Air Center from Saudi Arabia," April 29, 2003, *ABCNEWS.com*, http://abcnews.go.com/wire/World/ap20030429_598.html.
76. Ibid.
77. U.S. Department of Energy, "Saudi Arabia," Country Analysis Brief, June 2003, www.eia.doe.gov/cabs/saudi.html.

78. Data from U.S. Department of Energy, Energy Information Administration, "Imports of Crude Oil and Petroleum Products into the United States 2002," www.eia.doe.gov/neic/rankings/totimport_sby_country.htm, accessed on August 11, 2003.
79. M. A. Adelman, *The Economics of Petroleum Supply* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 1993), p. 545. For more analysis of the economics of oil, see also M. A. Adelman, *The Genie out of the Bottle* (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press, 1996).
80. Adelman, *The Economics of Petroleum Supply*, p. 545.
81. *Ibid.*, p. 492.
82. Doug Bandow, "Befriending Saudi Princes: A High Price for a Dubious Alliance," Cato Institute Policy Analysis no. 428, March 20, 2002, p. 3.
83. *National Security Strategy*, p. 3.
84. Bandow, p. 9.
85. Senate Select Committee on Intelligence and House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence, *Joint Inquiry into Intelligence Community Activities before and after the Terrorist Attacks of September 11, 2001*, S. Rept. no. 107-351, H. Rept. no. 107-792, December 2002, p. 173.
86. *Ibid.*
87. *Ibid.*, p. 174.
88. *Ibid.*
89. James Risen and David Johnston, "Report on 9/11 Suggests a Role by Saudi Spies," *New York Times*, August 2, 2003, p. A1. See also "Classified Section of 9/11 Report Draws Connections between High-Level Saudi Princes and Associates of the Hijackers," *Newsweek* news release, July 27, 2003, www.prnewswire.com/cgi-bin/micro_stories.pl?ACCT=138744&TICK=NEWS&STORY=/www/story/07-27-2003/0001989701&EDATE=Jul+27,+2003; and Michael Isikoff and Daniel Klaidman, "Failure to Communicate," *Newsweek*, August 4, 2003, pp. 34-36.
90. Quoted in Mike Allen, "Bush Won't Release Classified 9/11 Report," *Washington Post*, July 30, 2003, p. A1.
91. "Graham Calls on Bush to Permit Declassifying More of 9/11 Report," CNN.com, July 28, 2003, www.cnn.com/2003/ALLPOLITICS/07/28/graham.bush/index.html.
92. "Shelby: More of 9/11 Report Should Be Public," CNN.com, July 24, 2003, www.cnn.com/2003/03/24/ALLPOLITICS/07/24/cnna.shelby/index.html.
93. *Ibid.*
94. George W. Bush, "President Discusses Roadmap for Peace in the Middle East," The Rose Garden, Washington, DC, March 14, 2003, White House news release, www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/03/20030314-4.html.
95. Clyde R. Mark, "Israel: U.S. Foreign Assistance," Congressional Research Service Issue Brief for Congress, IB85066, August 28, 2003, p. 1.
96. *Ibid.*, pp. 11-12.
97. Glenn Kessler, "U.S. Plans to Provide Direct Aid to Palestinians," *Washington Post*, July 9, 2003, p. A1.
98. According to Mark: "There were reports in February 2001 and again in the summer of 2002 that the U.S. Government was investigating if Israel misused U.S. Military equipment, including Apache helicopters, in assassinating Palestinian leaders, and later reports that Members of Congress inquired if Israel misused Apache and Cobra helicopters and F-16 fighter-bombers in attacking Palestinian facilities." Mark, p. 7. See also Molly Moore, "Israelis Kill Four Hamas Militants," *Washington Post*, August 25, 2003, p. A1, which makes explicit the use of AH-64 Apache helicopters and that they are U.S. built.
99. "Bin Laden's Warning: Full Text," BBCNews.com, October 7, 2001, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/1585636.stm.
100. Currently, the prospects for the roadmap do not look good. The fragile truce between the Israelis and Palestinian militants has broken down as a result of a suicide bus bomber in Jerusalem on August 19, 2003, and the Israeli retaliation killing of a senior Hamas leader on August 21, 2003. For more on the prospects of the roadmap, see Molly Moore, "Officials Suspend Work on Tattered 'Road Map,'" *Washington Post*, August 22, 2003, p. A18.
101. U.S. Agency for International Development, "About USAID/Egypt: Overview," www.usaid-eg.org/detail.asp?id=5, accessed on August 25, 2003.
102. U.S. Department of State, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2002*, March 31, 2003, www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2002/18274.htm.
103. *Ibid.*
104. Michael Slackman, "Egypt Sees U.S. Going Cairo's Way," *Los Angeles Times*, July 10, 2002, p. A4.
105. Quoted in *ibid.*

106. *National Security Strategy*, pp. 1–2.
107. Ruth M. Beitler and Cindy R. Jebb, “Egypt as a Failing State: Implications for US National Security,” Institute for National Security Studies Occasional Paper 51, U.S. Air Force Academy, July 2003, p. 36.
108. Jackson Diehl, “Don’t Rock the Boat Diplomacy,” *Washington Post*, June 24, 2002, p. A19.
109. Beitler and Jebb, p. 39.
110. Paul Anderson, “Pakistan Takes Step to Civilian Rule,” BBCNews.com, February 24, 2003, www.bbcnews.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/2792837.stm.
111. Zaffar Abbas, “Analysis: Musharraf Sidelines Parliament,” BBCNews.com, August 21, 2002, www.bbcnews.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/2207859.stm.
112. U.S. Department of State, *Patterns of Global Terrorism 2002*, Appendix B, “Background Information on Designated Foreign Terrorist Organizations,” www.state.gov/s/ct/rls/pgtrpt/2002/html/19991.htm, accessed on August 26, 2003.
113. Jack Kelley, “Musharraf: U.S. Has Our Support,” USA Today.com, October 17, 2001, www.usatoday.com/news/world/2001,10/17/powell.htm.
114. Associated Press, “Pakistan Hands Over Senior al Qaeda Leader,” USA Today.com, March 1, 2002, www.usatoday.com/news/sept11/2002/04/01/usat-pakistan.htm.
115. “Profile: al Qaeda ‘Kingpin,’” BBCNews.com, March 5, 2003, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/2811855.stm.
116. Lisa Anderson and Michael Martinez, “Al Qaeda Fighters Flee into Pakistan,” Chicago Tribune online, December 19, 2001, www.chicago.tribune.com/news/showcase/chi-0112190362dec19,0,6964981.story?coll=chi-news-specials-hed.
117. Philip Smucker, “How bin Laden Got Away,” *Christian Science Monitor*, March 4, 2002, p. 1.
118. “Musharraf: We Are after al Qaeda,” CNN.com, June 25, 2003, www.cnn.com/2003/WORLD/asiapcf/central/06/24/musharraf.binladen. But this action comes more than a year after the United States initially put pressure on Pakistan to act. “U.S. Presses Pakistan to Hunt Al Qaeda,” CBS News.com, May 12, 2002, www.cbsnews.com/stories/2002/05/11/attack/main508716.shtml.
119. “Pakistan ‘Blocks’ al Qaeda Pursuits,” BBC News.com, January 4, 2003, http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/2627053.stm.
120. “Intelligence Inputs Indicate al Qaeda-ISI Nexus,” IndiaExpress.com, December 3, 2002, www.indiaexpress.net/news/national/20021203-1.html; and “ISI Escort for al Qaeda Men,” *The Tribune* (Chandigarh, India), news clipping on the Ministry of External Affairs India website, <http://meadev.nic.in/news/clippings/20020708/trib1.htm>, accessed on August 26, 2003.
121. Subodh Atal, “Extremist, Nuclear Pakistan: An Emerging Threat?” Cato Institute Policy Analysis no. 472, March 5, 2003, p. 10.
122. U.S. Department of State, *Country Reports on Human Rights Practices 2002*, www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2002/18400.htm, accessed on August 25, 2003.
123. Andrea Koppell and Elise Labott, “U.S.-Uzbek Ties Grow despite Rights Concerns,” CNN.com, March 12, 2002, www.cnn.com/2002/US/03/12/ret.uzbek.us/index.html.
124. “The U.S. Government has budgeted approximately \$508 million to fund assistance programs in Uzbekistan, plus \$209 million in surplus Department of Defense and privately donated humanitarian commodities from Fiscal Year 1992 through Fiscal Year 2002.” U.S. Department of State, “U.S. Assistance to Uzbekistan—Fiscal Year 2002,” Fact sheet, December 9, 2002, www.state.gov/p/eur/fls/fs/15683.htm.
125. The Container Security Initiative consists of four elements: (1) using intelligence and automated information to identify and target high-risk containers; (2) prescreening those containers identified as high risk, at the port of departure, before they arrive at U.S. ports; (3) using detection technology to quickly prescreen high-risk containers; and (4) using smarter, tamper-evident containers. For more information, see Customs and Border Protection, U.S. Department of Homeland Security, “Container Security Initiative Guards America,” April 2, 2003, www.customs.gov/xp/cgov/import/cargo_control/csi/csi_factsheet.xml.
126. For example, the potential threat of shoulder-fired surface-to-air missiles used against commercial airliners. See John Mintz and Dan Eggen, “U.S. Agents Arrest 3 in Alleged Missile-Smuggling Plot,” *Washington Post*, August 13, 2003, p. A28.

Published by the Cato Institute, Policy Analysis is a regular series evaluating government policies and offering proposals for reform. Nothing in Policy Analysis should be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of the Cato Institute or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before congress. Contact the Cato Institute for reprint permission. Additional copies of Policy Analysis are \$6.00 each (\$3.00 each for five or more). To order, or for a complete listing of available studies, write the Cato Institute, 1000 Massachusetts Ave., N.W., Washington, D.C. 20001, call toll free 1-800-767-1241 (noon - 9 p.m. eastern time), fax (202) 842-3490, or visit our website at www.cato.org.